
 
August 18, 2023 

 
The Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary of Transportation 
U.S. Department of Transportation  
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, D.C. 20590  
 
Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 
 
We are pleased to write this letter in support of the Oklahoma Department of Transportation’s 
(ODOT) application for the Multimodal Project Discretionary Grant (MPDG) program. This 
project would improve the connection of I-35 over the Oklahoma River, ensuring that this 
critical corridor will continue to serve the state and nation’s interstate system.  
 
Interstate 35 in Oklahoma City intersects two other major east-west freight corridors, I-40 and I-
44, making the I-35 bridges in Oklahoma City critically located at the crossroads of 
intercontinental movement, linking the west and east coasts to major urban areas throughout the 
country. The existing northbound and southbound I-35 bridges that cross the Oklahoma River do 
not meet the current and future demands of a highly travelled interstate corridor. The two bridges 
in Oklahoma City see nearly 18,000 trucks per day and ODOT has identified the corridor as a 
freight bottleneck. Additionally, neighborhoods south of the river lack connections to Central 
Oklahoma City for access to healthcare, education, and employment.  
 
The project proposes to replace the two existing I-35 bridges over the Oklahoma River, including 
a ramp bridge connection, and the addition of a pedestrian bridge to provide multimodal access 
across the river. ODOT has secured commitments from the City of Oklahoma City to contribute 
to the pedestrian, bike, and scooter bridge. Completion of this project would provide safety for 
freight and pedestrians, increase capacity for future generations, and allow for continued 
contributions to the national economy.  
 
Thank you in advance for your strong consideration of ODOT’s application for the MPDG 
program. Please contact our offices if you need any further assistance as you consider this 
important proposal. 

 
Sincerely, 

 
       

 
          

    James Lankford                           Markwayne Mullin 
          United States Senator                                       United States Senator 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                Stephanie Bice          Frank D. Lucas 
       Member of Congress            Member of Congress 
 
 
 
 
 
      Josh Brecheen 

Member of Congress 
 
 
 











 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Thursday, August 10, 2023 
 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg  
U.S. Secretary of Transportation  
U.S. Department of Transportation  
1200 New Jersey Ave SE  
Washington, D.C. 20590 

 
RE: Bridging the Gap: Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma 
River 

 
Honorable Secretary Buttigieg:  

 
On behalf of RIVERSPORT, I am writing to support the Oklahoma Department 
of Transportation's (ODOT) 2023/2024 MPDG application for Bridging the Gap: 
Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma River.  

Perhaps the most unique aspect of this I-35 bridge replacement project is the 
tremendous impacts that the bridge replacement will offer to the Oklahoma City 
community. Since these bridges were built over three decades ago, the Oklahoma 
River, which previously existed as a barren dividing line in our community, has 
been dammed and is now host to elite national rowing races and features the world 
class Boathouse District and RIVERSPORT community programming. The 
Boathouse District spans the north bank of the Oklahoma River just west of theI-
35 bridges and is home to US Olympic and Paralympic Team training and ever-
growing community programming to get people on the water.  
 
The current I-35 bridges have 10 piers in the Oklahoma River which limits the 
racing from being classified at the highest level which would enable international 
competition or NCAA rowing events. A primary goal of major stakeholders in this 
project is that the new I-35 bridge have no piers in the race lanes and span the race 
course portion of the Oklahoma River while also including a pedestrian component. 
This brings additional cost to the project but it is paramount that this is the design 
to support the tremendous investment the community stakeholders have made in 
and along the Oklahoma River.  
 
We believe this bridge project poses an important opportunity for pedestrian 
connectivity between the north and south sides of the river.  With the First 
Americans Museum now open on the south bank, as well as OKANA resort now  
 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
under construction, we see this bridge a key connector between RIVERSPORT and 
the cultural and lodging destinations along the south bank.  It will also further our 
ongoing efforts to improve health and wellness by encouraging use of our growing 
trail system while providing an ideal spot to view races, overlooking the world’s 
only lighted rowing course.   
 
Over $120 million has been invested in RIVERSPORT facilities through a multi-
year public/private effort and has become a true landmark at the Crossroads of 
America.  RIVERSPORT is a nonprofit organization with a mission to inspire 
excellence, enhance communities, and change lives through Olympic sports 
and outdoor urban adventures. 
 
RIVERSPORT supports this project for its vital contribution to the region, state and 
nation.  We strongly urge your support of full funding for the project. Thank you 
for your consideration and please feel free to call on us should you have questions 
or if you require additional information. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Michael J. Knopp 
Executive Director 

 



 

Friday, August 11, 2023 
 
The Honorable Pete Buttigieg  
U.S. Secretary of Transportation  
U.S. Department of Transportation  
1200 New Jersey Ave SE  
Washington, D.C. 20590 
 
RE: Bridging the Gap: Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma 
River 
 
Honorable Secretary Buttigieg:  
 
On behalf of the Central Oklahoma Transportation and Parking Authority (COTPA) dba 
EMBARK, I am writing to voice our organization’s strong support of the Oklahoma 
Department of Transportation's (ODOT) 2023/2024 MPDG application for 
Bridging the Gap: Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma River.  
 
This project proposes to replace the existing two I-35 Bridges over the Oklahoma 
River, including a ramp bridge connection.  Collisions on the existing bridges are 
equivalent to 1.2 collisions per day over 10 years and have included some 
pedestrians and cyclists even though pedestrians and cyclists are prohibited from 
utilizing interstate facilities.  
 
In Oklahoma City, I-35 intersects other major east-west freight corridors, I-40 and 
I-44, and thus the I-35 bridge in Oklahoma City is critically located at the 
crossroads of intercontinental goods movement.  It links west and east coast ports 
to major urban areas throughout the country and it is the largest single North-South 
truck freight corridor in the Central United States. The Project location is on a 
segment of I-35 that has been identified as a freight bottleneck in the Oklahoma 
Freight Transportation Plan. The new I-35 bridges are anticipated to reduce 
congestion and improve reliability for freight movement. 
 
Additionally, a separate pedestrian bridge is proposed with the project to provide 
safe multimodal connections from the Capital Hill district located on the south side 
of the river.  Adding a new multimodal path across the Oklahoma River will protect 
non-motorized travelers from safety risks. The City of Oklahoma City is partnering 
on this project and will be committing funds toward the pedestrian bridge. ODOT 
and the City continue to develop management plans for a pedestrian bridge. 
 
Along the edge of downtown Oklahoma City runs the scenic Oklahoma River, a 7-
mile-long waterway, and 13 miles of paved trails that have reinvented outdoor 
recreation in the capital city. Access to the paved trails on both sides of the river 
will be provided by the pedestrian bridge. This will improve multimodal access to 
10 interconnected trails that cover over 80 miles and take you to almost every point 
in within Oklahoma City. This Project location is in within a HUD Opportunity 
Zone and within an Oklahoma City Empowerment Zones and will provide a much-



needed local connection for the nearby poorly connected or disconnected urban 
neighborhoods. Over 20 percent of households near the Project area do not have 
access to a vehicle and therefore can’t safely utilize the existing I-35 bridge crossing 
nearest their homes to access jobs, education, healthcare, and other opportunities in 
central Oklahoma City by non-motorized means. 
 
Perhaps the most unique aspect of this I-35 bridge replacement project is the 
tremendous community impact that the bridge replacement will offer the Oklahoma 
City community. Since these bridges were built over three decades ago, the 
Oklahoma River has been dammed and is now host to elite national rowing races. 
In addition, near the edge of the river is the new Riverport Complex which is home 
to US Olympic Team training. The 2028 Summer Olympic Committee is 
considering including Riversport OKC as a candidate to host some 2028 events. 
The proposed pedestrian connection will provide the multimodal connection 
needed to continue to host such international events. 
 
EMBARK supports this project for its vital contribution to the region, state and 
nation. We strongly urge your support of full funding for the project. Thank you for 
your consideration and please feel free to call on us should you have questions or 
if you require additional information. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Jason Ferbrache  
Director  
EMBARK 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 
 

 

Wednesday, August 16, 2023 

 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg  

U.S. Secretary of Transportation  

U.S. Department of Transportation  

1200 New Jersey Ave SE  

Washington, D.C. 20590 

 

RE: Bridging the Gap: Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma River 

 

Honorable Secretary Buttigieg:  

As the “voice of trucking” in Oklahoma, we represent the unified interest of our member 

companies that literally have a front row seat to the needs of infrastructure across our state. Having 

polled our members, the Oklahoma Trucking Association, believes this project meets the desired 

goals state for the Oklahoma Department of Transportation's (ODOT) 2023/2024 MPDG 

application for Bridging the Gap: Multimodal Connections on I-35 over the Oklahoma River. 

 

As “the voice of trucking” safety is imperative to the industry, and we believe the following to be 

beneficial: Adding a new multimodal path across the Oklahoma River will protect non-motorized 

travelers from safety risks. Providing wider shoulders and increasing the number of travel lanes 

on the proposed bridges will greatly improve safety for motorized travelers. Collisions on the 

existing bridge are equivalent to 1.2 collisions per day over 10 years. These collisions included 

some pedestrians and cyclists even though pedestrians and cyclists are prohibited from utilizing 

interstate facilities.  

 

The Oklahoma Trucking Association strongly supports this project for its vital contribution to the 

region, state and nation. We urge your support of full funding for the project. Thank you for your 

consideration and please feel free to call on us should you have questions or if you require 

additional information. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jim Newport 

CEO/President 

Oklahoma Trucking Association 
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